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National Park Service Contract Goes to Archeologists 

$300,000 Contract Awarded 

History Trust Established 
History Dept.   chairman Ludoell Johnson  (I)  and Richard Morton look on while 

Jesse Phillips hands papers concerning new trust fund to President Graves  (r) 

A trust has been established at the College honoring Chancellor Professor of 
History Emeritus Richard Lee Morton of Williamsburg. 

Jesse C. Phillips, former general manager of the United States Fidelity and 
Guaranty Company of Harrisburg, Pa., has established a trust with the Endowment 
Association of the College for the Richard Lee Morton History Fund, which will be 
used to assist needy students with scholarships and fellowships and will enable 
the College to pursue other scholarly activities in the field of Virginia and 
American history. 

Although final arrangements for the trust were just recently completed, the 
effective date has been set as September 20, Mr. Morton's birthday. 

Mr. Phillips, an alumnus of the College, Class of 1924, was associated with 
USFSG in Baltimore before moving to Harrisburg. 

College of William and Mary arche¬ 
ologists working with a private founda¬ 
tion have been selected by the National 
Park Service to begin $300,000 in his¬ 
torical investigations in Virginia over 
the next three years, it was announced 
recently. 

The Park Service announced the con¬ 
tract as part of its preparation for 
the nation's bicentennial effort. 

"The new program will put William 
and Mary in the forefront of American 
historical archeologic activity," 
President Thomas A. Graves, Jr,, said 
of the announcement, which was made by 
the office of Rep. Thomas N. Downing. 

The Park Service's contract was made 
with the Southside Historical Sites 
Foundation and the Anthropology Depart¬ 
ment. The corporation is a foundation 
established by Mr. and Mrs. David 
Harrison III of New York to develop and 
carry out, in cooperation with the 
College, the work now underway at 
Flowerdew Hundred in Prince George 
County, the site of an important 17th 
century settlement. The foundation 
also works to conduct an educational 
program in archeology for the benefit 
of students, teachers and scholars and 
a program for disseminating results of 
archeological research to both special¬ 
ists and the general public. 

The specific projects to be under¬ 
taken at first under the National Park 
Service contract are ones in the York- 
town area and at the birthplace of 
George Washington in Wakefield. 

Alumni Medallion Recipients 
The Society of the Alumni will honor 

four of its members, leaders in the 
fields of education, journalism, 
business and finance, at homecoming 
activities, October 18-20. 

Colin R. Davis, president of the 
Society, has announced that the recipi¬ 
ents of the 1973 Alumni Medallions 
awarded for "service and loyalty," will 
be H. Westcott Cunningham, Robert A. 
Duncan, III, H. Caskie Stinnett and 
Emil 0. Johnson. 

The medallions will be presented at 
the annual meeting of the Society of 
the Alumni, Friday evening, Oct. 19. 
Principal speaker will be President 
Thomas A. Graves, Jr. 

Other homecoming activities will 
include reunions, the traditional 
parade and football game and tours of 
the campus. The Colonial Williamsburg 
Militia will march with the Queen's 
Guard of the College in the Sunset 
Parade, Oct. 19. A varsity-alumni 
soccer game and a performance by the 
alumni band during halftime of the 
football game Saturday afternoon 
between William and Mary and Davidson 
are also included on the homecoming 
schedule. 

Mr. Cunningham is cited for his 
career of service to education. He is 
Headmaster of the Pingry School, and 
was the first director of Christopher 
Newport College in 1960 and later its 
president. Mr. Cunningham was Dean of 
Admissions at William and Mary from 
1953-60. 

Mr. Duncan, president of the 
Peninsula Bank and Trust Company in 
Williamsburg for 20 years, has been 
deeply involved in the life of the 
Williamsburg community during the 30 
years he has lived here. He has served 
on the boards of the Jamestown Founda¬ 
tion, Jamestown Corporation, Williams¬ 
burg Community Hospital and Colonial 
Williamsburg Foundation. 

Mr. Stinnett, editor-in-chief of the 
American Express publication, Traoel 
and Leisure,  was associated with the 
Curtis Publishing Company for many 

years and served as executive editor of 
the Ladies' Home Journal,  travel editor 
and later editor-in-chief of Holiday. 
He has written extensively for other 
American magazines and is the author of 
several books. 

Mr. Johnson recently retired as an 
executive with duPont Company. During 
his 36 year career with duPont, he held 
a number of vital managerial positions, 
primarily in the textile fibers 
division. 

Mathematician to Speak 

Mark Kac 
Mark Kac, professor of mathematics 

and theoretical physics at The Rocke¬ 
feller University, will speak on "Some 
Applications of Integration in Function 
Spaces to Problems in Physics" on 
Oct. 5 at 8 p.m. in Small 113. His 
lecture is part of the current Visiting 
Scholars Series on campus arranged in 
cooperation with the University Center 
in Virginia, Inc. 

According to the Planning Office of 
the National Park Service in Denver, 
the first work directive under the new 
contract is for $98,000 and will be 
used for work in Yorktown and on the 
battlefield there. The work will be 
directed by Norman Barka, associate 
professor of anthropology, and 
Leverette Gregory of the Foundation. 

The next directive, according to the 
Park Service office, is expected to 
include funds to complete work at the 
kiln of the "Poor Potter of Yorktown," 
believed to have been the earliest 
stoneware potter in America. 

Building Construction Bid 
Cochran Construction Company, Inc., 

of Hampton, was apparent low bidder on 
the new Chemistry building with a base 
bid of $1,870,000. 

Leon H. Perlin Company, Inc., of 
Newport News, entered a bid of 
$1,990,000; and Endebrock-lVhite 
Company, Inc., also of Newport News, a 
bid of $1,893,000. 

The apparent low bidder for labora¬ 
tory equipment for the building was 
Kewaunee Technical Furniture Company 
of Statesville, N.C., with a bid of 
$259,375. The other bidder was Roanoke 
Engineering Sales Company of Richmond 
with a bid of $281,989. 

All bids are being reviewed by the 
Governor's Office, which will make a 
decision on awarding a contract. 

Englishman Works at Flowerdew 
A millwright from England visited 

Williamsburg last week to meet with 
archeologists from the Southside 
Historical Sites Foundation and the 
College who are working at Flowerdew 
Hundred Plantation to locate the site 
of the first windmill in America. 

Derek Ogden of Great Alne, who has 
reconstructed numerous windmills in 
England, was invited by Mr. and Mrs. 
David A. Harrison, III, of Southside 
Historical Sites, Inc., to consult 
on the windmill at Flowerdew. The 
Southside Historical Sites Foundation 
was established by Mr. and Mrs. 
Harrison to carry out archeological 
work at Flowerdew Hundred in coopera¬ 
tion with the College. 

Details have not yet been announced 
but plans now are to reconstruct the 
first windmill in America built at 
Flowerdew Hundred in 1621. 

Full scale excavations began at 
Flowerdew Hundred in the spring of 
1972. Nathan Altshuler, chairman of 
the Anthropology Department at the 
College and Norman Barka, associate 

professor of anthropology, are co- 
directors of the project. 

Since work began, numerous early 
seventeenth century sites and artifacts 
have been found: traces of a palisade 
that may have stretched thousands of 
feet to protect the early plantation; 
the complete stone foundation of an 
early seventeenth century house, 
possibly the earliest example of cruck 
architecture in the New World; the 
remains of a fort or armory area in 
which were found many important mili¬ 
tary artifacts made in the late six¬ 
teenth century. 

The plantation, established in 1618 
by Sir George Yeardley, Governor and 
Captain of Virginia, covered over 1,000 
acres. He called it Flowerdew Hundred 
as a compliment to his wife, Temperance 
Flowerdew of Norfolk, England. 

In 1621 on a point of land now known 
as Windmill Point, Yeardley ejected the 
first windmill in America. In 1624, at 
least twelve buildings, three store¬ 
houses, four tobacco houses, and one 
windmill were on the plantation. 

New Financial Aid For State Students 
The State Council of Higher Educa¬ 

tion has bSgun to take action to imple¬ 
ment the two financial aid programs for 
students in Virginia's public and 
private colleges, Daniel E. Martin, 
director of the Council, announced 
recently. 

The two programs, which this year 
will provide financial aid only to 
freshmen students who are residents of 
Virginia, are the College Scholarship 
Assistance Program (CSAP) and the Tui¬ 
tion Assistance Loan Program (TALP). 

Applications for the TALP loan, 
which provides tuition loans of $150 to 
$200 to students in Virginia's private 
colleges, excepting theological semin¬ 
aries, should be available in the 
Student Aid Office, Room 310, James 
Blair Hall, Monday, October 8. The 
deadline for filing for this loan is 
Friday, October 26. 

Applications for the CSAP loan, 
which provides financial aid based in 
part on need to students in both public 
and private colleges, should also be 
available in the Student Aid Office 
Monday, October 8. The deadline for 
filing for this loan is Thursday, 
November 15. 

Further information concerning both 
loans may be secured by writing: 

Administrative Director, Financial 
Aid Programs 

State Council of Higher Education 
for Virginia 

Tenth Floor, 911 East Broad Street 
Richmond, Virginia 23219 

Ad Hoc Report Available 
A copy of the Report of the Ad Hoc 

Committee on the Status of Women has 
been placed on Desk Reserve in the 
Reserve Room at Swem Library. 

In last week's issue of The News 
(Sept. 25, pg. 2) the Report was 
inadvertently omitted from the list of 
related publications which have been 
placed in the library by the committee. 

President's Reception 
President and Mrs. -Graves will 

host a reception in the President's 
House for new graduate students  (to 
which all graduate students are 
invited) from 4-6 p.m.   on Sunday, 
October 7. ^_^__ 



FACULTY NEWS 
lANTHROPOLOGY 

Mario D. Zamora, visiting professor, 
is author of the following reviews pub¬ 
lished in professional journals in 
America: A review of Philippine 
Migration  by P. Simkins and F. 
Wemstedt, in American Anthropologist, 
August 1973; General Sociology:    Focus 
cm the Philippines  by Felicidad V. 
Cordero and Isabel Panopio, in Contem¬ 
porary Sociology:    A Journal of 
Reviews,  May 1973; Guerrilla Warfare 
by W. Pomeroy (ed.) in The Annals of 
the American Academy of Political and 
Social Science. 

Mr. Zamora's article on "Moral or 
Immoral Science: The Case for Cultural 
Anthropology" was published in the 
Indian Historian,   Spring, 1973, San 
Francisco, Calif. Mr. Zamora was also 
elected Fellow of the Royal Asiatic 
Society of Great Britain and Ireland. 

CAMPUS PROFILEy/^^.^r^^wgf 

BIOLOGY 
The following paper has appeared by 

Lawrence Wiseman and Malcolm Steinberg 
(Princeton):  "The Movement of Single 
Cells Within Solid Tissue Masses," 
Experimental Cell Research  79:468-473. 

CHEMISTRY 
David E. Kranbuehl, assistant pro¬ 

fessor, has been appointed to a three- 
year term beginning this fall as a mem¬ 
ber of the Conference Board on Electri¬ 
cal Insulation and Dielectric Phenomena 
of the National Academy of Sciences. 

His article entitled "Dielectric 
Behavior and Structure of Gases, 
Liquids and Solids" was recently pub¬ 
lished in Volume 35 of the Digest of 
the Literature on Dielectrics. 

ECONOMICS 
Allen R. Sanderson, assistant pro¬ 

fessor, presented a paper entitled 
"Child Labor Laws and the Labor Force 
Participation of Children" at the 
annual meeting of the Economic History 
Association, held in Atlanta, 
September 13-15. 

GOVERNMENT 
Jack D. Edwards, associate profes¬ 

sor, will be chairman of the campus 
division of the community's United Fund 
effort this year. 

HISTORY 
Richard Maxwell Brown's review essay 

on the book, "Salutary Neglect": 
Colonial Administration under the Duke 
of Newcastle,  by James A. Henretta, was 
published in Reviews in American 
History:    A Quarterly Journal of 
Criticism,  vol. I (June, 1973), 
pages 195-201. 

Carol L. Knight successfully 
defended her dissertation entitled "The 
Political Image of William Pitt, First 
Earl of Chatham, in the American 
Colonial Press, 1756-1778," on 
September 18. 

MATHEMATICS 
Larry Rabinowitz, assistant profes¬ 

sor, has been appointed to the 
Editorial Review Board of the Journal 
of Quality Technology,   a publication 
of the American Society for Quality 
Control, for the year 1974. 

Saul Rosen of Purdue University will 
lecture on "History of Computers" at the 
Mathematics and Computer Science Col¬ 
loquium, Wednesday, September 26, at 
10 a.m. in the Campus Center Little 
Theatre. 

The following paper has been 
accepted for publication: 

"Normal Structure of Banach Spaces." 
W. L. Bynum. Manuscripta Mathematiaa. 

PHILOSOPHY 
Associate professor William S. 

Cobb's article, "Anamnesis: Platonic 
Doctrine or Sophistic Absurdity?" has 
been accepted for publication by 
Dialogue:    The Canadian Philosophical 
Review. 

An article by associate professor 
Thomas K. Hearn, Jr., "Ardal on the 
Moral Sentiments in Hume's Treatise," 
appears in the current issue of 
Philosophy. 

PHYSICS 
The following paper has been pub¬ 

lished: 
"Properties of a Single-Peripheral 

Model of the Deck Effect." Y. Y. Yam. 
Phys.  Rev.   D8, 1572 (1973). 

Mr. R. S. Raghavan, of Bell Tele¬ 
phone Labs, will speak at the Physics 
Colloquium on Friday, October 5. The 
title of his talk will be "Investiga¬ 
tion of Nuclear Quadrupole Interactions 
by Perturbed Angular Correlations." 
The talk will take place at 4:30 p.m. 
in Room S-109; coffee will be served in 
Room S-126 at 4 p.m. 

PSYCHOLOGY 
Miriam Cardi, staff clinical psych¬ 

ologist; Peter Derks and Stanley 
Williams, professors; Herbert Friedman, 
Virgil McKenna, and Glenn Shean, asso¬ 
ciate professors; and Kelly Shaver, 
assistant professor, attended the meet¬ 
ings of the American Psychological 
Association in Montreal, August 27-31. 

Recent publications by Mr. Shaver in 
the Catalogue of Selected Documents in 
Psychology  are "Defensive Attribution: 
Effects of Occupational Dangers and 
Locus of Control, Perceiver Sex and 
Self-esteem," with A. A. Turnbull and 
M. P. Sterling, and "Perceived Com¬ 
munity Problems: The Differing Views 
of Leaders and Residents," with George 
Cole of the School of Business. 

SOCIOLOGY 
Members of the department attending 

annual meetings of the American Socio¬ 
logical Association in New York 
recently were: Thomas Christ, assist¬ 
ant professor; Satoshi Ito, associate 
professor; R. Wayne Kemodle, Gary A. 
Kreps, and Marion G. Vanfossen, profes¬ 
sors. 

Mr. Kernodle was a participant in a 
Conference on Community Health Centers 
and Cooperative Apartment Living Com¬ 
plexes for Mental Patients, Boston 
State Hospital. 

Mr. Kernodle was also recently 
appointed to the Southern Sociological 
Society Committee to Study Liaison of the 
Society with the Publication of Social 
Forces,   a professional sociology journal. 
He will deliver 10 lectures during the 
fall and winter on the "Social Aspects of 
Mental Illness" to the Residency Training 
Program in Psychiatry at Eastern State 
Hospital. 

Victor Liguori, associate professor, 
was a participant in a conference on 
Northern Maritime Europeans at Oshkosh, 
Wise, this past August. Mr. Liguori 
served as a discussant in several work¬ 
ing sessions and also presented a paper 
entitled "Some Perspectives Upon the 
Study of Commitment Among Commercial 
Fishermen." 

Business Office 
William J. Carter, vice president 

for business affairs, has announced the 
following changes effective October 1: 
Floyd E. Whitaker from treasurer- 
auditor to treasurer; Raymond A. Adams, 
Jr., from assistant treasurer-auditor 
to controller; and Dennis K. Cogle, as 
budget director in addition to his 
overall responsibilities as assistant 
to the vice president for business 
affairs. 

Mr. Carter explained that this is in 
keeping with the continuing reorganiza¬ 
tion of the Office of Business Affairs 
to clarify lines of responsibility and 
to make it possible to perform most 
effectively its supportive role to the 
academic enterprise. 

Mr. Whitaker reports to the vice 
president for business affairs and has 
the responsibility for the overall 
operation of the Treasurer's Office. 

Mr. Adams reports to the treasurer 
and has direct responsibility for 

STAFF NOTES 
supervision of the College payroll 
office, accounts payable, and provides 
assistance to the treasurer in all 
other related activities. 

Mr. Cogle and Irving H. Robitshek, 
director of personnel, recently 
attended seminars offered in connectior 
with the Governor's Management Develop¬ 
ment Program. These seminars were of 
three-day duration, and were offered to 
provide an opportunity for training and 
development activities relevant to the 
needs of managers in State service. 

Swem Library 
Sharon Stauffer, interlibrary loans 

librarian, will attend a procedural 
workshop for interlibrary loan librari¬ 
ans in Virginia at the University of 
Virginia in Charlottesville, Oct. 13. 
The workshop, sponsored by Alderman 
Library, University of Virginia, will 
cover the specifics of procedural 

"I traveled so much in earlier years 
that I am happy staying in one place 
now," says James M. Pennell, chief of 
security police on campus and formerly 
a member of the U.S. Army military 
police corps. 

A resident of Williamsburg for ten 
years, the most recent move he has made 
is to a new location on campus, where 
he is beginning to feel settled. 

The security office is now located 
in Lodge 6. Mr. Pennell would like 
members of the College community to 
make a note of the new telephone exten¬ 
sions for the campus police.  "Our two 
extensions are 596 and 597. We may 
also be reached from 11 p.m. to 7 a.m. 
by calling 229-0366, and at anytime by 
calling 229-3000," he said. 

The change in location means a 
slightly better parking and driving 
situation for the institutional police¬ 
men, who are able to reach the main 
roads with more facility and who are 
themselves able to be reached more 
quickly. The policemen formerly shared 
the maintenance office space in the 
area behind the College laundry and 
discovered that there was some confu¬ 
sion regarding their location. 

Having worked in the security office 
for ten years, Mr. Pennell has seen a 
gradual increase in the strength of the 
security force, which has expanded from 
four to 13 policemen.  "Within the past 
month, we have added two 'firsts'--our 
first secretary, whose duties include 
vehicle registration, and our first 
policewoman, who will primarily be 
working with the coed residence halls," 
he said. 

The office recently added the servi¬ 
ces of an assistant chief for night 
supervision and six student auxiliary 
policemen, who assist the security 
officers in the performance of their 
duties. 

Tennis Courts Solution 
An unprecedented interest in tennis 

among members of the College community 
and an acute lack of facilities has 
caused a multitude of problems concern¬ 
ing the use of the College tennis 
courts. 

The College administration and the 
Women's Physical Education Department 
are currently devising a solution that 
will give the largest number of persons 
an opportunity to use the courts. As 
soon as the procedures have been 
finalized, a copy of the new system 
will appear in the William and Mary 
News. 

Canoes for Rent 
Canoes are available for rent from 

the Department of Physical Education 
for Women by contacting Debby Rawlings 
Monday-Thursday, 4-5 p.m., at 220-0168, 
or by dropping a letter of request in 
the mailbox on the door of Room 102 of 
Adair Gym. Requests should be entered 
72 hours in advance. 

The charge for rental of canoes is 
$3 per day for under three canoes, and 
$2 per day for more than three canoes. 

W&M Theatre Auditions 
William and Mary Theatre auditions 

for Federico Garcia-Lorca's tragedy, 
"The House of Bemarda Alba," will be 
held in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall 
between 4-5:30, and 7-9 p.m., Wednesday 
and Thursday, Oct. 10 and 11. Director 
Louis E. Catron seeks a large all- 
female cast for the Spanish play¬ 
wright's famous play. 

Reading copies of "The House of 
Bemarda Alba" will be on building 
reserve in Swem Library. 

requirements for interlibrary loans and 
will provide advanced problems for 
those with access to bibliographic 
tools such as the Library of Congress 
Author Catalog. 

Associate librarian Alva W. Stewart 
has submitted a report containing his 
findings based upon a survey of sixteen 
urban research centers in the United 
States to the Council on Library 
Resources, which awarded him a fellow¬ 
ship to condudt this survey in the fall 
of 1972. Much of the data in the 
report is based upon interviews with 
directors and librarians of the 
centers, which include the Institute of 
Government, University of Virginia. 

Leah Rae Miron and Katherine Blue, 
assistant catalogers, attended the 
annual fall meeting of Junior Members 
Round Table, a section of the Virginia 
Library Association, at Virginia 
Commonwealth University in Richmond 
Saturday, September 29. A panel of 
seven librarians discussed the pro¬ 
fessional climate of librarians. Those 
present toured the James B. Cabell 
Library at VCU. 

The security force maintains a 24- 
hour-a-day security watch and is 
responsible for campus traffic control, 
he said. 

A native of Boone, N.C., and gradu¬ 
ate of Cove Creek High School, Mr. 
Pennell served in the Army military 
police corps for 21 years. He is a 
member of the Association of Regular 
Army Sergeants and traveled extensively 
in Europe during 12-1/2 years of duty 
abroad. 

A member of the military police 
corps in Verdun, France, from 1944-48, 
he returned to Fort Meade, Md., for two 
years, took a short tour of duty in 
Tokyo and then worked for the Army 
Security Agency in Washington, D.C. 
from 1951-52. From there he went to 
Heidelberg, Germany, for four years. 
After serving at Fort Eustis from 
1956-58, he returned to Verdun, where 
he served as a U.S. Customs agent for 
military families entering and leaving 
the country. He joined the William and 
Mary staff in 1963. 

Mr. Pennell owns a 14' runabout and 
likes boating and fishing. He and his 
family enjoy camping in the Skyline 
Drive area, despite the bears which 
occasionally visit their campsite. 

Women's Club Meets 
The College Women's Club will hold 

its fall welcome and business meeting 
Friday, Oct. 5, in the Dodge Room of 
Phi Beta Kappa Hall from 2-4 p.m. 

Any woman in the College community 
who has not received notification of 
the first meeting and wishes to join 
the Women's Club should contact Mrs. 
John F. Lavach, president, 229-8757. 

Mrs. Lavach has announced the 
leaders of the club's special interest 
groups for the 1973-74 academic year. 
They are: Mrs. Virginia Hughes, book 
study; Mrs. Roger Ries, gourmet; Mrs. 
Leonard Schifrin, service-to-the- 
College; Mrs. Robert Miller, sewing and 
creative stitchery; and Mrs. Richard 
Blood and Mrs. Mark Gulesian, swimming 
lessons for children. 

The gourmet group will have the 
following unit chairmen: Mrs. J. Worth 
Banner and Mrs. John Hodges, Monday 
noon; Mrs. Gary Smith, Monday night; 
Mrs. John Thomas, Wednesday night II. 
The leader of the Wednesday night I 
group is yet to be announced. 

Mrs. Blood has been appointed chair¬ 
man of the activities for newcomers. 

William 
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Board of Visitors Report 
Committees of the Board met Friday morning, Sept. 28 to discuss matters 

coming before the Board as well as the status of other pending subjects. The 
Committee on Student Affairs met with the Student Liaison Committee, and the 
Committee on Academic Affairs met with the Faculty Liaison Committee. Members 
of the Faculty Liaison Committee and their spouses were entertained by the 
Board at dinner Friday evening. 

The Board spent Friday afternoon touring the Virginia Institute of Marine 
Science, which was the first time in memory that the Board officially visited 
the Gloucester Point facility, which is the College's School of Marine Science. 

Saturday, the Board spent some time in Executive Session to discuss aspects 
of the so-called Shaner Report, which is the report of a consulting group to 
the General Assembly Commission on Higher Education formerly headed by the late 
Sen. William F. Stone. The Report, though not made public, is under study by 
the Commission. A summary of the section relating to William and Mary has been 
provided the President with the understanding that he could discuss it confi¬ 
dentially with the Board. The Shaner group spent one week at William and Mary 
in late June to conduct an in-depth management study; similar studies have been 
completed for all other state-supported four-year colleges and universities. 

Among Board actions were: 

--Acceptance, with deep appreciation of a $25,000 bequest from the estate 
of Agnes F. Donaldson of Alexandria to help endow a professorship in the 
Marshall-Wythe School of Law. 

--The naming of the new residence hall complex the "Botetourt Residences," 
after the legendary Lord Botetourt. Units within the Residences will carry 
alphabetical letter designations. 

--The naming of the new Social Sciences building the "Richard Lee Morton 
Hall," after the distinguished former chairman of the Department of History, 
who retired in 1959 after a 40-year teaching career here. 

--The naming of the old infirmary building "James Madison Hall," after 
Bishop James Madison, eighth President of the College (1777-1812). 

--The naming of the new Student Health Center "David J. King Student Health 
Center," in honor of the College Physician from 1919 to 1934. The old infirmary 
formerly carried his name. 

--The renaming of the Bryan Complex as the "Bryan Residences," with 
alphabetical letter designations for each of the units, now named after 
College Presidents William Dawson, William Stith, John Camm and James Madison. 

--The award of the J. D. Carneal, Jr. Tax Scholarship to Robert G. Folsom, 
a candidate for the degree of Master of Law and Taxation. 

--Reappropriated for use in the dormitory renovation program a sum of money 
found to be unnecessary for use in debt service for the new Student Health Center. 
The funds, which were to begin repaying revenue bonds for the center, were not 
needed because the bonds were not sold until recently by the State and the first 
payment on principal will not be due until the next fiscal year. 

--Received the Financial Report of the College for the 1972-73 fiscal year. 

--Ratified final figures for the College's 1974-76 biennial operating budget 
request and agreed to request a modification in its earlier Capital Outlay 
Request, for submission to the Governor's Office. 

--Agreed to amend the By-Laws of the Board to make the Rector eligible to 
serve two successive two-year terms. Until the amendment, the Rector was 
permitted to serve only one term in office. 

Collegium Musicum Offers Cultural Enrichment 
The Department of Music offers the program of the Collegium Musicum Series to 

the public at large and the campus community, without charge, as cultural and 
educational enrichment. Although some of the programs may be along conventional 
lines, the emphasis is on both repertoire and performing media that are unique and 
seldom heard. The 1973-74 series, without exception, is scheduled for Sundays at 
4 p.m. in the Campus Center Ballroom. 

Personnel Bulletin 

OCTOBER 
14 4 00 CC 
23 8 15 PBK 
28 4 00 CC 
30 8 15 PBK 

NOVEMBER 
16 8 15 CC 
17-19 8 15 PBK 
18 4 00 CC 

2 
11-13 

4:00 
8:15 

CC 
PBK 

First Semester 

Peter Del Grande, Baritone 
Richmond Symphony Orchestra 
Verdehr-Renner, Trio 

' Music from Marlboro 

Joseph Banowetz, Piano 
lolanthe by Gilbert and Sullivan 
Massimo Gasbarroni, Guitar 

Henri Honegger, Cello 
Choir and Chorus Christmas Concerts 

CMS 
WMCS 
CMS 
WMCS 

MD § VMTA 
Sinfonicron 
CMS 

CMS 
MD 

CMS Collegium Musicum Series sponsored by the Music Department 
* Admission Charge 
CC Campus Center 
PBK Phi Beta Kappa Auditorium 
VMTA Virginia Music Teachers Association 

WMCS William and Mary Concert Series 
MD Music Department 

Historian to Lecture 
Robert Forster, professor of history 

at the Johns Hopkins University, will 
present a public lecture Wednesday, 
October 12. 

Mr. Forster will speak on "Social 
History and Neighboring Disciplines: 
the French Case," at 8 p.m. in the 
Botetourt Theatre of Swem Library. 

ACLU Program Set 
A program on "The Rights of Mental 

Patients" will be presented by the 
Williamsburg chapter of the American 
Civil Liberties Union (ACLU), Wednes¬ 
day, October 3, at 7:30 p.m. in the 
Campus Center Little Theatre. 

Faculty Tennis Matches 
The annual faculty tennis tourna¬ 

ment, featuring both singles and 
doubles, will be held again this fall. 
Players of all standards are invited to 
participate. Entries for both events 
should be in by Friday, October 5, and 
sent to Scott Donaldson, Ext. 437, or 
Richard Middleton, 229-2771. 

President's Calendar 
President Graves will address mem¬ 

bers of the Williamsburg Chapter of the 
Daughters of the American Revolution 
today at a luncheon in the Cascades 
Restaurant. 

Job Openings 
The following positions at the College are or will be vacant. Qualified 

employees who wish to be transferred to these positions may receive additional 
information at the College Personnel Office. The College of William and Mary 
is an Equal Opportunity Employer. Accordingly, women and minority employees are 
encouraged to apply for those positions for which they feel they are qualified. 

Clerk-Typist B - two positions available 

Clerk-Typist C - two positions available 

Clerk-Stenographer C 

Power Plant Superintendent B 

Columbus Day 
Columbus Day, October 8, is a legal holiday for permanent classified employees. 
In accordance with previous holiday notices, this holiday should be given, as 

far as practicable, to members of each department. However, the College will be 
in session on this date, and certain services must be maintained in various 
departments. These services should be furnished on the holiday by a minimum 
number of employees. The responsibility for determining this number of employees 
rests with you as department head.  It is not a decision to be made by the 
employees in your department. 

A leave slip should be submitted to the Personnel Office for any permanent 
classified employee who takes the holiday. Permanent classified employees who are 
required to work on this holiday are urged to take the compensatory leave earned 
as soon thereafter as possible in order to avoid excessive leave accumulation. 
Hourly employees who work on this holiday will be paid at their regular hourly 
rate. 

New Theatre Exhibits 
The William and Mary Theatre is 

sponsoring two exhibits now on display 
in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. 

One exhibit shows the photographic 
work of David K. Restuccia, a William 
and Mary junior concentrating in fine 
arts. 

The other exhibit is of finalists in 
the national Collegiate Scene and 
Costume Design contest, representing 
the best work of graduate and under¬ 
graduate students who have designed 
sets and costumes for such plays as 
"Death of a Salesman," "Madame Butter¬ 
fly," and "The Homecoming." 

BSO to Meet Today 
Black Students Organization will 

meet on Tuesday, Oct. 2, at 8 p.m. in 
Lodge 14. All members are urged to 
attend. 

Reading Retreat Set 
The College-Wide Reading Program is 

holding a general meeting tonight, 
October 2, at 7:30 p.m. in Room C of 
the Campus Center. 

The organization is having a retreat 
at Camp Hanover October 13-14. Theme 
for the event is "Changes in Educa¬ 
tion." Applications may be secured at 
the Campus Center desk. There is a 
charge of $6, which includes meals for 
Saturday and Sunday. 

King's Arms Waiters 
A new procedure has been implemented 

by the Student Aid Office with regard 
to the King's Arms waiters program. 

In order for a student to remain on 
the active list, he must come to the 
Student Aid Office at the beginning of 
each semester to update his applica¬ 
tion, according to Jorgette Mauzerall. 

Currently enrolled students who have 
signed the King's Arms list should come 
to the Student Aid Office, Room 310, 
James Blair Hall, at their earliest 
opportunity if they wish to remain on 
the active list. Students who update 
their applications will receive first 
consideration. 

Men's Varsity Tennis 
The men's varsity tennis team will 

hold a match with the Westover Tennis 
Club of Richmond at the Adair Courts, 
Saturday, October 6, at 10 a.m. 

Stern Reschedules Talk 
NBC correspondent Carl Stern will 

speak on "The Supreme Court in Transi¬ 
tion," Thursday, Oct. 4, at 8:30 p.m. 
in Phi Beta Kappa Hall. 

Mr. Stem had scheduled a campus 
visit earlier but was not able to ful¬ 
fill that commitment and had to 
reschedule his trip to Williamsburg. 

"The Sea Gull" Here 
The William and Mary Theatre will 

present Anton Chekhov's "The Sea^Gull," 
Wednesday through Saturday, October 17- 
20, at 8:15 p.m. in Phi Beta Kappa 
Memorial Hall. 

Season tickets for the four William 
and Mary Theatre productions are still 
available. Further information regard¬ 
ing season tickets can be obtained from 
The William and Mary Theatre's general 
office in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. 

$750 Gift to Circle K 
Interfraternity Council president 

David Oelberg, '74 (1.), and Panhel 
president Barbara Dembo, '74, recently 
presented a check for $750 to Circle 
K president Thomas Duncan, '74. The 
money, which will help pay for a new 
Circle K bus, was raised at a College- 
wide mixer sponsored by the IFC and 
Panhel. 

Concert Series Tickets 
Students who have subscribed to 

the William and Mary Concert Series 
for 1973-74 may pick up their season 
tickets at the Campus Center Main 
Desk, commencing on October 2. 
Tickets for all others will be 
mailed. 

Subscriptions for the Series are 
still available. For application 
form and information, please contact 
the Campus Center Director. 

Panhel Fashion Show 
The Panhel Fashion Show will be held 

Wednesday, October 3, in Phi Beta Kappa 
Hall at 8 p.m. Two girls from each 
sorority will model fashions. Admis¬ 
sion is 50+ and proceeds will go to the 
Panhellenic Scholarship Fund. 

Library Uses Printouts 
Beginning Monday, October 8, users 

of Swem Library's reserve book room 
will be able to consult a computer 
printout instead of a card catalog to 
obtain the call number of a book. 

If the printout proves helpful to 
library users, its production will be 
continued for an indefinite period. 
Questions regarding the printout should 
be directed to Barbara LeBeau, head of 
the Reserve Room. 

Tennessean Will Sing 
James C. Ward, song writer and 

interpretive performer of Chattanooga, 
Tenn., will appear in concert,at the 
Campus Center Ballroom, Saturday, 
October 6, at 8 p.m. He is being spon¬ 
sored by the William and Mary Christian 
Fellowship. 

Mr. Ward, who sings in a soulful 
style and accompanies himself on the 
piano in a rhythm-and-blues, gospel 
style, travels in a free-lance capacity 
to colleges, universities, churches and 
schools, and has worked closely with 
InterVarsity Christian Fellowship on 
campuses and at conferences. His songs 
are distinctly Christian in nature with 
many lyrics taken directly from Scrip¬ 
ture. 



THE CALENDAR 
Tuesday, October 2 

Echo Pictures: CC, Gold Room & Review Office, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
State Council of Higher Education: Meeting, Swem, Rare Book Room, 10 a.m.; 

Lunch, PBK, Dodge Room, 12 noon 
Business School: Lake Matoaka Shelter, 4 p.m. 
Catholic Mass: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
SA Senate: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
Jamestown Road Residence Halls Program: "Law and the College Student," CC, 

Rooms A&B, 8 p.m. 

Wednesday, October 3 
Echo Pictures: CC, Gold Room & Review Office, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Tidewater Division Superintendents: CC, Room A, 1:30 p.m. 
Civilisation Series Film: "The Great Thaw," Millington Aud., 4 p.m. 
Circle K: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
Project Plus Forum: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
French Discussion Group: New Complex Unit 6, Lobby, 7:30 p.m. 
Drug Action Center Community Awareness Session: "Wednesday Night at the 

Movies," movies and speaker, Bruton Parish House, 8 p.m. 
ACLU Public Meeting: "The Rights of Mental Patients," CC, Theatre, 8 p.m. 

Thursday, October 4 
Echo Pictures:    CC, Gold Room & Review Office, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Placement Office Orientation:    CC, Room C, 10-11  a.m., 2-3 p.m. 
Christian Science Organization:    CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
Episcopal  Holy Communion:    Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
Panhellenic Rush Registration:    Brown Dorm Lobby & DuPont Basement, 6-8 p.m. 
Mortar Board:    CC, Room C, 7 p.m. 
Marshall-Wythe Law Wives:    CC, Sit 'N Bull  Room, 7:30 p.m. 
German Cultural  Series Film:    "Deutschlandspiegel," New Complex Unit 5, Lobby, 

8 p.m. 
John Burley Jeffries Program Series:    Dr. Derks, Psychology Dept., speaking on 

"Humor," Fraternity Complex Unit B, 9 p.m. 

Friday, October 5 
Echo Pictures:    CC, Gold Room & Review Office, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Placement Office Orientation:    CC, Room C, 10-11  a.m., 2-3 p.m. 
College Women's Club Business Meeting and Fall  Welcome:    PBK, Dodge Room, 1  p.m. 
W&M Christian Fellowship:    CC, Theatre, 6:30 p.m. 
SA Films:    "The Devils," W&M Hall, 7 p.m. 

"Wild Strawberries"  (Bergman), W&M Hall, 9:30 p.m. 
Hillel:    Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
Visiting Scholar Lecture:    Mark Kac, Small  113, 8 p.m. 
Civilisation Series Film:    "The Great Thaw," Millington Aud., p.m. 

Saturday, October 6 
Organ Recital: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
Football: W&M vs. Villanova, Gary Stadium, 1:30 p.m. 
Phi Delta Phi Law Fraternity Wine & Cheese Reception: CC, Theatre, 3-9 p.m. 
W&M Christian Fellowship Concert: Jim Ward, CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m. 

Sunday, October 7 
Phi Sigma Society:    Lake Matoaka Shelter, 3-8 p.m. 
Baha'i Association:    CC, Green Room, 3 p.m. 
Reception for Graduate Students:    President's House, 4-6 p.m. 
Baptist Student Union:    244 South Boundary Street, 5 p.m. 
German Discussion Group:    New Complex Unit 5, Lobby, 9:30 p.m. 

Monday, October 8 
Echo Pictures: CC, Gold Room & Review Office, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Department of Classical Studies Lecture: "Cleopatra" by Michael Grant, 

Millington Aud.,8p.m. 

Placement Office Interviews: Combined Insurance Company, Newport News, 
business, marketing majors, sales and marketing insurance in the Tidewater 
area; The Dickinson School of Law, Carlisle, Pa., prospective law students, 
interviewer is encouraging anyone who is interested in applying to a law 
school (not necessarily Dickinson) to set up an appointment. 

Tuesday, October 9 
Echo Pictures: CC, Gold Room & Review Office, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Alpha Lambda Delta China Display, CC, Rooms A&B, 10 a.m.-4 p.m. 
SA Senate: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
Outing Club: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
Amateur Radio Club: CC, Green Room, 7 p.m. 
Catholic Mass: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
Fellowship of Christian Athletes: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 

Wednesday, October 10 
Echo Pictures: CC, Gold Room & Review Office, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
WAC Recruiting: CC, Lobby, 9 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Civilisation Series Film: "Romance and Reality," Millington Aud., 4 p.m. 
Theatre Auditions for "The House of Bernarda Alba": PBK, 4-5:30 & 7-8:30 p.m. 
Panhellenic Council: CC, Room C, 6:30 p.m. 
Circle K: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
French Discussion Group: New Complex Unit 6, Lobby, 7:30 p.m. 
Lyon G. Tyler Historical Society: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7:30 p.m. 
Project Plus Forum: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
Audubon Wildlife Film Series: CC, Ballroom, 7:45 p.m. 
SA Speakers Series: David Halberstam, Andrews 101, 8 p.m. 
Placement Office Interviews: Women's Army Corps, Regional office of Richmond, 

all majors, women interested in pursuing a career in the Army, representa¬ 
tive will be located in the lobby of the Campus Center; Marshall-Wythe 
School of Law, interested in talking with students who wish to apply to 
Marshall-Wythe School of Law. 

Thursday, October 11 
Echo Pictures: CC, Gold Room & Review Office, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Theatre Auditions for "The House of Bernarda Alba": PBK, 4-5:30 & 7^8:30 p.m. 
Christian Science Organization: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
Episcopal Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
German Cultural Series Film: "Deutschlandspiegel," New Complex Unit 5, Lobby, 

8 p.m. 
John Burley Jeffries Program Series: "Citizen Kane," Fraternity Complex Unit B, 

9 p.m. 

Friday, October 12 
Echo Pictures: CC, Gold Room & Review Office, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
School of Education Faculty Meeting: CC, Room C, 2 p.m. 
W&M Christian Fellowship: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 6:30 p.m. 
SA Films: "Fritz the Cat," W&M Hall, 7 p.m. 

"King Kong" (uncut), W&M Hall, 9:30 p.m. 
Hillel: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
Civilisation Series Film: "Romance and Reality," Millington Aud., 8 p.m. 
Premiere Theatre I Production: PBK, Lab Theatre, 8:15 p.m. 
Placement Office Interviews: Touche Ross & Company, Washington, D.C, account¬ 

ing, staff accountants. 

Saturday, October 13 
Organ Recital: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
Premiere Theatre I Production: PBK, Lab Theatre, 8:15 p.m. 
Lambda Chi Alpha Dance: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 

Sunday, October 14 
Baha'i Association: CC, Gold Room, 3 p.m. 
Collegium Musicum Series: Peter Del Grande, Baritone, CC, Ballroom, 4 p.m. 
Baptist Student Union: 244 South Boundary Street, 5 p.m. 
Premiere Theatre I Production: PBK, Lab Theatre, 8:15 p.m. 
German Discussion Group: New Complex Unit 5, Lobby, 9:30 p.m. 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS 
For Sale 

Desperate student must sell  1972 
Plymouth Cricket, automatic, radio, 
1700 miles.    $1500 or best offer. 
Also, Sears 16" color TV,  $200.    Great 
Books of Western World, $200.    Contact 
Dorothy Montague, 229-4561. 

Refrigerator - good working order, 
$25 or best offer. 120 Matoaka Court 
after 6 p.m. 

Doctoral  gown, excellent quality. 
Princeton hood, blue and gold.    Tuxedo 
size 42.    Phone 229-2740. 

Purebred standard dachshund puppies. 
Red and black and tan.    Priced for 
quick sale.    Call  229-7605. 

Large brick home on College Terrace, 
within walking distance of College and 
Restoration.    3700 sq. ft. of living 
area plus basement.    Finest 1938 con¬ 
struction.    By owner, 229-1080. 

Studio couch and cover, can be used 
as double bed, $90.    Bed frame, adjust¬ 
able, single or double, $5.    Flash bulb 
attachment for 35mni camera, $5.    Call 
229-2055. 

15-foot Surfwind sailboat:    center 
board boat, 100 sq. ft.  sail, lateen 
rig, new self bailer and mainsheet 
swivel  cam cleat.    Comes with trailer 
and two life vests, plus flotation 
cushion.    Boat easily towed by small 
cars and very responsive in light and 
fresh breezes.    Planes easily.    $500. 
Call 220-0661  between 5 and 7 p.m. 

1972 Honda CB 100.    Like new. 
2900 miles.    Crash and Sissy Bar.    Call 
229-0562. 

1  Frig. Apt.  Size range, $34.    1 new 
Apt.  Size refrigerator, $87.50. 
1 Westinghouse washer, $29.    1  5kw gen¬ 
erator (general) less 5 hrs., $730. 
1  custom motor home, $5495.    4 pkg. 
floor tile, $5.95 each.    George Davies, 
109 Bowstring Dr., Williamsburg. 
229-7191  after 4:15 p.m. 

Bicycle:    Boys 26" 5-speed with no 
rust.    Purchased during sumtier school. 
$70.    Apply Garage Apt., 401  By-Pass 
Rd., Williamsburg. 

Ham Transceiver Model  Swan 350-C 
with power supply.    $345.    Also, auto¬ 
mobile 8-track tape deck with fine tune 
control, mint shape.    $30.    P.O. Box 
2044, Williamsburg.    Paul  Supan. 

Luhrs Sport Fisherman - 26' - 1966. 
Sips 4-F/B-238 hp. Gray. Many extras. 
Mint condition.    $4500.    229-5476. 

Lovable AKC registered golden 
retriever pups.    8 weeks old on 10/3. 
Children of Cardinal  Wolsey and Mazie, 
both W&M "alums."    Wonderful  family 
companions.    $40 each.    Call 229-0169 
or Ms. Barnes at 229-2771  for 
information. 

Wanted 
Ride from Beaconsdale area of 

Newport News to William and Mary. I 
have a car and would like to share 
driving. Contact Louise Ramey, 
595-6253. 

Reliable babysitter, Friday after¬ 
noons 1:15-5:15. Must drive VW. 
229-9807. 

Babysitter to come into the home; 
five days a week, 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. 
Good salary. Phone: 229-8952. 

Lost & Found 
A Timex wristwatch with a gold 

strap.    Probably lost in Landrum or 
JBT #42.    Please contact Lorna, 
Ext. 419.    Reward. 

A small, gold name bracelet.    Fine 
chain, and engraving of "JEANNE."    If 
this has been found anywhere on campus, 
could you please contact me...it has a 
special  importance.    Thank you.    Jeanne 
Nicholson, DuPont 246, Ext. 414. 

College of William and Mary 
Williamsburg, Virginia    23185 

A man's watch, with a gold strap, 
was found at Lake Matoaka.    The owner 
should contact the News Office, 
Ext. 331 or 371. 

For Rent 
2nd bedroom in 2 bedroom apt. 

Prefer graduate student.    Call Chris 
at 220-0491. 

One room for girl, furnished or 
unfurnished, share bath.    Phone Dianne 
Hellberg, 229-3361. 

2 BR small  furnished trailer. 
Mobile Estates.    $115.    Couples or 
singles.    Deposit needed.    Call 
220-1405. 

2 BR unfurnished apartment.    $95 per 
month.    Call 229-8984 after 5 p.m. 
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